INTRODUCTION

Jurisdictional Authority

Municipalities within Douglas County city share
more than common boundaries. They also
share services and resources which cross
jurisdictional lines, including government and
emergency services, roads, trails and
infrastructure, school districts, fire protection
areas, drainage basins and watersheds and
natural features. Many communities within
Douglas County are faced with the same or
similar issues and concerns. The county and the
local units of government recognize the need
for maintaining or improving cooperation and
communication in order to promote efficiency,
reduce costs and improve services available to
the citizens of Douglas County. As indicated by
the comprehensive planning survey, Douglas
County landowners also recognize the need for
intergovernmental cooperation. An
overwhelming majority of survey respondents
(89.3%) indicated that they support, or strongly
support, coordination and cooperation among
nearby units of government.
The intergovernmental cooperation chapter
identifies opportunities for establishing or
maintaining cooperative relationships between
Douglas County, local units of government and
adjacent and overlapping jurisdictions.
Cooperation opens or improves lines of
communication between different units of
government, aids in the identification and
resolution of conflicts, and allows for the
identification of mutual service needs and
improvements.

The Town of Hawthorne is one of 22 individual
governmental units within Douglas County.
Wisconsin counties have administrative home
rule powers, which allow them to organize their
administrative departments or consolidate
them as they see fit. Counties can only
undertake activities that are permitted or
mandated by the state. Counties also are
responsible for enforcing state laws and
providing services such as law enforcement and
social service programs. The home rule
authority granted to counties has allowed them
to gradually expand as a regional government in
areas such as recycling, water quality
management, transportation planning, and
zoning review, but only in cases where a
municipality or group of municipalities have
requested the county to do so on their behalf
through voluntary agreements. Counties may
also enact and enforce ordinances and
regulations.
The City of Superior and the five incorporated
villages have broad constitutional and statutory
home rule powers. Cities and villages have the
authority to enact and enforce ordinances as
long as the ordinances do not conflict with
existing state legislation.
The 16 unincorporated towns in Douglas County
are “direct democracies” which do not have
home rule powers. Towns in Douglas County
are reliant upon the county to provide many
government services and programs. One of the
most important town responsibilities is road
maintenance. All towns can enact limited
ordinances or regulations where there is
specific or implied authority. Towns with village
powers may adopt regulations when there is no
explicit or implied town statutory authority to
do so.
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Villages and the City of Superior are
autonomous governmental units with their own
financial, administrative and legal
responsibilities. The incorporated communities
are largely independent of the county when it
comes to the provision of services to their
residents. While the county does provide only
limited services to the villages (i.e. recycling),
village residents generally have the same level
of access to county staff and resources as town
residents. Each village has its own
administrative staff and elected representatives
and its own laws and regulations. A similar
situation exists with regard to the city which has
its own services, including police, fire, public
works, cemetery, water/wastewater facilities,
library, senior citizen/community center
program, and are all committed to providing
the city's residents with the best care possible
County Government
The county legislative body is the County Board
of Supervisors. County Board members are
elected to two‐year terms at the April election
held in even numbered years. There are 28
supervisory districts, with one supervisor
representing each district. The Town of
Hawthorne is located in supervisory district 26.

employed outside of Douglas County work in St.
Louis County, Minnesota.
School Districts
A school district is a political subdivision
responsible for public education within its
borders. Wisconsin school districts are
corporate bodies which means they can
acquire, hold and dispose of real property;
make and enforce contracts; hire employees;
and adopt rules to govern their own operations.
School districts receive funding from the state
and a local property tax levy.
Douglas County is served by five school districts,
with three (Maple, Superior,
and Solon Springs) districts headquartered in
the county. School districts which serve
portions of the county, but headquartered
outside of Douglas County include the
Northwood, Webster and Drummond School
Districts. School districts in Douglas County are
governed locally and are separate from county
and local government.
The Town of Hawthorne is located within the
Maple School District. The town has a working
relationship with the district.

Adjoining Counties

Technical Colleges

Douglas County shares a common boundary
with six counties. In Wisconsin, Douglas County
is bounded by Bayfield County to the east,
Sawyer County to the southeast and Burnett
and Washburn Counties to the south. The
western border is shared with Pine and Carlton
Counties (MN), while St. Louis County (MN) lies
to the northwest. Douglas County has a
cooperative, working relationship with adjacent
counties. Local jurisdictional boundaries are
depicted in Map 1.1. Nearly 25 percent of
Douglas County’s workforce commutes to
jurisdictions outside of the county for
employment. The majority of county residents

Figure7.2: Wisconsin Technical College Districts

There are 16 technical college districts in
Wisconsin. Technical college districts are
special purpose units of government which
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have authority to levy taxes. Douglas County is
within the Wisconsin Indianhead Technical
College (WITC) District, which includes all, or
portions of, 10 counties in northwestern
Wisconsin. WITC facilities include four campus
locations, two branch locations, a learning
center and administrative office. The WITC‐
Superior campus serves the residents of
Douglas County and surrounding area.

The MIC is has two advisory committees which
meet regularly to provide technical and
stakeholder input into the planning processes.
The Transportation Advisory Committee (TAC)
advises the MIC on transportation‐related
issues within the metropolitan area and the
Harbor Technical Advisory Committee (HTAC) is
an advisory body to the MIC on issues related to
the Duluth‐Superior Harbor.

Metropolitan Planning Organization
The Metropolitan Interstate Council (MIC) is the
designated Metropolitan Planning Organization
(MPO) for the Duluth‐Superior metropolitan
planning area. The MIC provides guidance and
leadership on transportation and land use
planning issues within the urban area and
adjoining governmental units. A key goal of the
MIC is to focus the areas limited transportation
funding on projects that yield the greatest
benefit and integrate with the existing
transportation system. To this end, the MIC
conducts studies, develops plans, models the
transportation system and programs projects
for federal funding in the metropolitan area.
The MIC was created in 1975 under a joint
agreement between the Arrowhead Regional
Development Commission (ARDC) in Duluth,
Minnesota and the Northwest Regional
Planning Commission (NWRPC) in Spooner,
Wisconsin.
The MIC is required by federal law to (1)
produce a 20‐year Long Range Transportation
Plan (LRTP) to address projects, programs and
policies for a twenty‐year timeframe; (2)
develop a Transportation Improvement
Program (TIP) for highway, transit, and non‐
motorized improvements (bike, pedestrian,
historic etc.) which receive federal funding for a
four‐year timeframe; and (3) adopt a
comprehensive Unified Planning Work Program
that determines the MPO’s transportation
planning activities and budget for a two‐year
period.

The MIC has a strong working relationship with
Douglas County and the local municipalities
within the MPO boundary. Plans and studies
developed by the MIC have been integrated
into planning efforts of both the county and the
City of Superior.
The Town of Hawthorne is not directly part the
Duluth‐Superior metropolitan planning area;
however, plans, projects and initiatives within
the MPO could indirectly impact the town.
RELATIONSHIP TO STATE AGENCIES
Wisconsin Department of Natural Resources
Figure 7.3: WDNR Regions
The Wisconsin
Department of
Natural
Resources
(WDNR) is the
state agency
charged with
protecting
Wisconsin’s air,
land, water,
wildlife, fish and
forests. The
WDNR is responsible for implementing the laws
of the state and, where applicable, the laws of
the Federal government that protect and
enhance Wisconsin’s natural resources. The
seven‐member Wisconsin Natural Resources
Board (NRB) establishes WDNR policy and
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exercises authority and responsibility in
accordance with governing statutory provisions.
The Wisconsin Conservation Congress (WCC),
an independent organization of citizen‐elected
delegates, serves in an advisory capacity to the
Natural Resources Board. The WDNR is
comprised of six divisions which include: Air and
Waste, Land, Forestry, Water, Customer and
Employee Services, and Enforcement and
Science.
To best serve the needs of citizens, the state is
divided in five WDNR regional areas. Douglas
County is located in the Northern Region, which
serves 18 counties in the northern third of
Wisconsin. The Northern Region headquarter
offices are located in Rhinelander and in
Spooner. Local WDNR Service Centers are found
in communities throughout the state, including
10 locations within the Northern Region. A
WDNR service center is located on Tower
Avenue in Superior.
Other WDNR facilities in Douglas County include
a fish hatchery and field station at Brule and a
ranger station at Gordon. WDNR operates 57
ranger stations statewide which support forest
fire prevention and suppression efforts. These
facilities are staffed with trained wildland
firefighters and are equipped with wildland fire
apparatus, equipment, and other supplies.
In addition to regulatory and enforcement
responsibilities, WDNR staff provide technical
assistance and support to citizens, businesses
and governmental entities in Douglas County.
WDNR also provides financial assistance
through grants to local governments and
interested organizations to develop and support
projects that protect public health, natural
resources, the environment and outdoor
recreational opportunities.
WDNR is responsible for the management and
oversight of state parks and forests in
Wisconsin. In Douglas County, WDNR managed

lands include Pattison State Park, Amnicon Falls
state Park and the Brule River State Forest.
Wisconsin Department of Transportation
Figure 7.4: WisDOT Regions
The Wisconsin
Department of
Transportation
(WisDOT) is the
state agency
responsible for
planning,
building and
maintaining
Wisconsin's
network of state
highways and interstate highway system.
WisDOT is comprised of three executive offices
and five divisions organized according to
transportation function. WisDOT's main office is
located in Madison, but the department
maintains regional offices throughout the state.
The Northwest Region offices are located in Eau
Claire and Superior.
WisDOT’s planned future transportation
improvement projects within Douglas County
are found in the Transportation Chapter.
Although there are no major expansion plans
for highways, the County and local communities
should continue to collaborate with WisDOT to
address transportation issues including a long‐
term vision for the USH 2 and the USH 53
corridors. There has been a strong regional
interest in seeing an expansion of USH 2 from a
two‐lane non‐divided highway, to a four lane
highway between Superior and Hurley. Such an
expansion could have a significant impact on
economic development, infrastructure, and
land use within the corridor and adjoining
communities. Douglas County, and the local
units of government must also continue to work
with WisDOT to address safety of ‘at grade’
intersections along the USH 53 corridor. Of
particular concern is the intersection of CTH
B/53, where several serious accidents have
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occurred over the past few years.
The Department of Transportation is also an
objecting agency for subdivision plat review
under the provisions of Chapter 236 of the
Wisconsin State Statutes and TRANS 233 of the
Wisconsin Administrative Code. WisDOT
reviews subdivision plats for their impact upon
the existing or planned state trunk highway
system and their conformance to statute 82.50
(Town Road Standards). The department either
certifies that it has no objection or lists its
objections for each plat submitted for review,
including non‐abutting plats.
Wisconsin Department of Commerce
The Wisconsin Department of Commerce
(WDOC) is the state’s lead agency on economic
development. The Department of Commerce,
along with seven other state agencies which
administer economic development programs,
provides financial assistance and direct services
to individuals, local governments, nonprofits
and other organizations. Financial assistance is
provided in the form of grants and loans,
targeted tax credits, bonding authorizations and
loan guarantees. The Wisconsin Community
Development Block Grant (CDBG) program,
administered by the Wisconsin Department of
Commerce, Division of Housing and Community
Development (DHCD), provides grants to
general purpose units of local government for
housing programs which principally benefit low
and moderate income (LMI) households. Four
municipalities in Douglas County (C. Superior, T.
Gordon, V. Poplar and V. Superior) have CDBG
funds that may be used for housing
rehabilitation. These funds come from repaid
CDBG housing rehabs or home purchase loans.
Under Wisconsin Administrative Code Comm.
10, WDOC is the primary unit responsible for
the administration and regulation of storage
tanks. WDOC also regulates the State's building
construction safety codes as well as several
environmental regulatory programs. WDOC also

has ‘objecting authority’ in the subdivision
review process, in cases where the proposed
subdivision is not served by public sewer.
Wisconsin Department of Administration
The primary function of the Wisconsin
Department of Administration (DOA) is to
deliver a wide range of support services to
other state agencies. DOA also offers direct
services to Wisconsin residents and
communities, including assistance with housing
and energy efficiency improvements. The
Division of Intergovernmental Relations (DIR)
provides support services to counties and local
municipalities including land use planning, land
information and records modernization,
municipal boundary review, plat review,
demography and coastal management
programs. In 2007, Douglas County and 16
partnering local jurisdictions were awarded a
Comprehensive Planning grant from WDOA.
Douglas County and several local jurisdictions
have also received funding for various projects
through the Wisconsin Coastal Management
Program (WCMP). All local governmental units
within Douglas County are eligible for WCMP
grant funding.
Since 2004, Douglas County and the City of
Superior have been working with WCMP staff,
various state agencies, tribal units and interest
groups to establish a National Estuarine
Research Reserve (NERR) site on the south
shore of Lake Superior. In 2008, Wisconsin
Governor Jim Doyle announced the nomination
of the St. Louis River in Douglas County as a
NERR site. An Environmental Impact
Statement (EIS) and Management Plan must be
completed before a formal decision on the
NERR proposal is made by the National Oceanic
and Atmospheric Administration (NOAA).
The DOA is also responsible for administering
the state platting regulations. The DOA reviews
all plats submitted in the state in accordance
with Section 236.13 Wisconsin State Statutes.
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Wisconsin Department of Agriculture, Trade
and Consumer Protection

Figure 7.5: Wisconsin Emergency Management
Regions

The Department of Agriculture, Trade, and
Consumer Protection (DATCP) regulates
agriculture, trade and commercial activity in
Wisconsin. DATCP also has responsibility for
ensuring the safety of food and dairy products
produced and sold in Wisconsin. DATCP also
regulates certain professionals involved in the
production of food and dairy products and
oversees contracts with local health
departments that regulate retail food
establishments, excluding restaurants 1 . DATCP’s
Agricultural and Resource Management Division
(ARM) regulates pesticides and other
agrichemicals to protect public health and the
environment, establishes standards for certain
local regulations, including livestock facility
siting ordinances and manages farmland
preservation programs. DATCP is based in
Madison, but has 23 offices across the state,
including an office in Superior. DATCP also
provides financial support to the Douglas
County Land Conservation Department.

materials and
Emergency
Planning and
Community
Right‐to‐Know
Act (EPCRA),
radiological
emergency
preparedness,
and exercise and
training for the
State of Wisconsin. WEM’s central offices are
located in Madison with six regional offices
located across Wisconsin.

Wisconsin Department of Revenue
The Wisconsin Department of Revenue (DOR) is
the state agency responsible for property
assessment and administration of the state’s
tax laws. The county and local units of
government interact with the DOR through the
submittal of annual reports regarding
assessment, taxation, and shared revenue. The
DOR is also responsible for administration of
Wisconsin’s Tax Increment Law.
Wisconsin Department of Emergency
Management
Wisconsin Emergency Management (WEM)
specializes in hazard mitigation, warning and
communications, emergency police services,
disaster response and recovery, hazardous
1

Restaurants in Wisconsin are regulated by the Department of
Health and Family Services (DHFS)

In disaster situations, local/county governments
are the first line of response. They use their
own resources to protect people and property
and to implement recovery measures. When
the capabilities of local/county governments,
including available mutual aid, have been
exhausted the county emergency management
director notifies WEM. WEM then coordinates
obtaining the appropriate resources and
assistance from state agencies, the Federal
government, the private sector or the
Emergency Management Assistance Compact
(EMAC).
WEM also administers a number of grants to
local communities and is responsible for
preparing and administering several statewide
policy plans. In 2003, WEM assisted Douglas
County through the approval process for the
county’s hazard mitigation plan.
Wisconsin Historical Society
The primary roles of the Wisconsin Historical
Society (WHS) are to educate the public on
areas relating to Wisconsin history and to
administer many programs to preserve places
and information of historical interest. WHS
maintains the Wisconsin Archaeological and
Historic Resources Database (WisAHRD) which
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is a compilation of the Society’s Archaeological
Sites Inventory (ASI), Architectural History
Inventory (AHI), and the Bibliography of
Archaeological Reports (BAR). As part of this
planning process, WHS provided assistance to
Douglas County and local governmental units in

identifying historic and archaeological resources
within their communities. WHS will continue to
be a valuable partner to all jurisdictions in the
county during the implementation phase of the
planning process.
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REGIONAL GOVERNMENT
Northwest Regional Planning Commission
Figure 7.6: Wisconsin Regional Planning
Commissions
Douglas County is
located within the
10‐county region
of northwestern
Wisconsin served
by the Northwest
Regional Planning
Commission
(NWRPC). Created
in 1959, NWPRC is
the oldest regional
planning commission in Wisconsin and one of
the first multi‐county planning commissions in
the nation. NWRPC is a cooperative venture of
Ashland, Bayfield, Burnett, Douglas, Iron, Price,
Rusk, Sawyer, Taylor, and Washburn Counties
and the tribal nations of Bad River, Red Cliff, Lac
du Flambeau, Lac Courte Oreilles, and St. Croix.
Regional planning commissions (RPCs) In
Wisconsin are formed by executive order of the
governor and provide intergovernmental
planning and coordination for the physical,
social and economic development of a region.
NWRPC provides professional services to local
units of governments, communities, and
businesses in an effort to strengthen the
regional economy and assist businesses with
the retention of local jobs and the creation of
higher skill/higher wage jobs.
Professional services include preparing state
and federal grant applications, such as
Wisconsin Department of Commerce economic,
public facility, and planning grants and
Economic Development Administration grants;
creating local economic development
strategies; construction and management of
economic development facilities, such as

enterprise centers; facilitating local business
expansions; and Tax Increment District and
project plan development.
NWRPC’s partnership with the Northwest
Wisconsin Business Development Corporation
(NWBDC), the Northwest Wisconsin Regional
Economic Development Fund (NWREDF)
revolving loan funds and Wisconsin Business
Innovation Corporation’s (WBIC) business
technical assistance contributes to regional
economic development efforts. Additionally,
WBIC formed and manages the only
community‐based venture capital fund in the
Northwest Region, the Wisconsin Rural
Enterprise Fund, LLC (WREF).
In 1973, the Economic Development
Administration of the U.S. Department of
Commerce designated the Northwest Regional
Planning Commission as an Economic
Development District (EDD). As a result, a
Comprehensive Economic Development
Strategy (CEDS) is prepared to guide the
economic growth of the District.
In 2003, Northwest Regional Planning
Commission prepared a major update to the
Comprehensive Economic Development
Strategy (CEDS). The CEDS provides an analysis
of local conditions; identifies the problems,
needs, and opportunities of the district; defines
the vision, goals, and objectives of the district;
and designates and coordinates strategies
and/or activities to accomplish and implement
its goals. Furthermore, the CEDS includes two
lists of projects provided by local units of
government, local economic development
organizations, and tribal nations. One list
contains projects completed in 2002 for the
region and the second list consists of prioritized
community and economic development
projects for the years 2003‐2010. A revised
CEDS will be completed prior to October 31,
2010. This revision will encompass the planning
years 2011‐2015.
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FEDERAL GOVERNMENT



Douglas County and the local units are
eligible for numerous federal programs and
grant funding opportunities. In fiscal year
2006, the county received over $70 million
(Consolidated Federal Funds Report, 2006)
in federal grant funds (Block, Formula,
Project, and Cooperative Agreements)
through 50 different programs. Also in
2006, other forms of federal assistance to
Douglas County including direct loans,
guaranteed loans and insurance totaled
over $25 million.



A sample of federal programs used by
Douglas County and the local units of
government include:



The Section 154 Environmental
Infrastructure Assistance Program funds
water‐related environmental infrastructure
and resource protection and development
projects in northern Wisconsin. Local
projects are prioritized within the
countywide pool and referred to ACOE for
regional project selection.



In 2005, the City of Superior was awarded
$150,000 from the Homeland Security
Grant Program to purchase boats and
communications equipment to patrol and
respond to hazardous materials incidents.
The Douglas County Sheriff’s Department
also received $220,000 to purchase boats
for conducting law enforcement operations
on Lake Superior.



In 2001, Douglas County received $53,333
from the Federal Emergency Management
Agency (FEMA) Hazard Mitigation Grant
Program (HMGP) for the development of a
multi‐jurisdictional hazard mitigation plan.



In 2006, Douglas County received nearly $8
million in Federal Highway Planning and
Construction Grants through the
Federal Highway Administration.

Douglas County and the local governmental
units have a cooperative relationship with
agencies of the Federal government. In Douglas
County several federal agencies have wide‐
ranging jurisdictional and regulatory authority.
The county and local municipalities have access
to a number of federal programs and grant‐
funding sources. Some of the key federal
responsibilities applicable to Douglas County
include:
 The U.S. Army Corps of Engineers (USACE)
regulates many activities that occur in
jurisdictional navigable waterways (including
Lake Superior). These include construction of
docks, installation of piers and rip rap,
dredging and filling. ACOE also regulates
wetlands activities in navigable waters of the
U.S.
 The United States Department of Homeland
Security (DHS) enforces laws against illegal
entry, smuggling and other criminal
activities. DHS is also responsible for port
security at the Port of Duluth‐Superior. The
United Stated Coast Guard (USCG), a federal
agency under DHS, regulates the movements
and anchorage of vessels on Lake Superior.
 The United States Fish and Wildlife Service
(USFWS) enforces federal wildlife laws,
administers the Endangered Species Act,
manages migratory bird populations,
restores nationally significant fisheries,
conserves and restores wildlife habitat and
regulates use of and activities within wildlife
refuges.
 The United States Environmental Protection
Agency (US EPA) is charged with
administering all or parts of laws that
influence environmental protection such as
the Clean Air Act (CAA), Clean Water Act
(CWA) and the National Environmental
Policy Act (NEPA).
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NON‐GOVERNMENTAL ORGANIZATIONS
Resource and Conservation Development
Areas
Figure 7.7: Wisconsin Resource Conservation
and Development Areas
The Wisconsin
Resource
Conservation
and
Development
program (RC&D)
involves the
pooling of
technical and
financial
resources within
a large area
(Development Areas). RC & Ds provide technical
and educational assistance to citizens in
conserving and developing the resources of the
area it serves. The RC&D works cooperatively
with various federal, state, local agencies and
organizations to conserve natural resources and
improve the quality of life. Currently 375 RC&D
Councils serve 2,666 counties in 50 states. In
Wisconsin, there are seven RC&D Councils
which serve 72 counties. The Pri‐Ru‐Ta RC&D,
based in Medford, serves the 10 counties of
northwestern Wisconsin. Pr‐Ru‐Ta grazing
specialists are currently working with livestock
producers in Douglas County to adopt
management‐intensive grazing practices. The
RC&D is also developing various soil data
products for municipalities, businesses,
individuals and education.

partnership efforts between counties, business
leaders, tribal representatives, and others,
organized to target tourism from other
countries and create new export markets for
Wisconsin products. Each ITBEC works to
enhance economic activity in its respective
region; by promoting regional tourism, regional
business development, and international trade.
Douglas County is located in the Northwest
Wisconsin ITBEC which represents 11 counties
in northwestern part of the state. The
Northwest Wisconsin ITBEC has developed
several tourism‐related informational
publications and produced collaborative ad
programs for multi‐use trails across the region
including a “Discover Wisconsin” segment
highlighting recreational trails. The Council also
works to connect individuals interested in
relocating to northwestern Wisconsin with
potential employers.
Lake Superior Binational Program

International Trade, Business and Economic
Development Council for Northwest Wisconsin

The Lake Superior Binational
Program (LSBP) is a
cooperative venture between
the federal governments of
Canada and the United States,
the province of Ontario and
the states of Michigan, Minnesota and
Wisconsin, native communities, industry,
academia, environmental groups and citizens
dedicated to the protection and restoration of
the Lake Superior Basin. The LSBP developed,
and implements, the Lake Superior Lakewide
Management Plan (LaMP) which provides an
assessment of the state of the Lake Superior
ecosystem, including its ecological impairments,
emerging issues and their causes, and gaps in
knowledge which require further research and
monitoring.

Wisconsin’s
five regional
International Trade, Business and Economic
Development Councils (ITBECs) were created as

The Binational Program is comprised of four
major components, the Task Force, Work
Group, Lake Superior Binational Forum and the
public. The LSBP Task Force, which comprised
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governmental representatives and decision‐
makers, serves as the steering committee for
the LSBP. The Superior Work Group (SWG)
includes the technical experts from the various
agencies which manage resources in the Lake
Superior Basin. This group implements and
monitors policies put in place by the Task Force.
The Lake Superior Binational Forum (LSBF) is a
multi‐sector stakeholder group representing a
cross‐section of the general public. The Forum
provides recommendations to governments and
educates basin residents about ways to protect
and restore the basin’s natural resources. The
general public comprises the fourth component
of the LSBP. Efforts on behalf of citizens of the
basin to monitor local resources and take
individual action to improve water quality and
basin health are an essential part of achieving
LSBP objectives.
Great Lakes Commission
The Great
Lakes
Commission
(GLC) is a binational agency that works to
promote the orderly, integrated and
comprehensive development, use and

conservation of the water and related natural
resources of the Great Lakes basin and St.
Lawrence River. Commission members include
the eight Great Lakes states with the Canadian
provinces of Ontario and Quebec as associate
members. The GLC was established by joint
legislative action of the Great Lakes states in
1955 through the Great Lakes Basin Compact.
The GLC hosts the Great Lakes Information
Network (GLIN), an on‐line resource for
information and data about the Great Lakes
region.
International Joint Commission
The International Joint Commission (IJC) is a
binational organization established under the
Boundary Waters Treaty of 1909. The IJC has
the authority to approve
or disapprove applications
for the use, obstruction or
diversion of boundary
waters; investigate and
make recommendations to
resolve problems and to
approve dams and other structures in the Great
Lakes.
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INVENTORY OF EXISTING PLANS AND AGREEMENTS
Existing Plans
Prior to this comprehensive planning effort, very few existing land use plans were in place, and only one
plan which meets the requirements of Ch. 66.1001 Wisconsin Statutes had been adopted in Douglas
County. Existing adopted land use plans include a comprehensive land use plan for the City of Superior
(October 1998), Superior Port Land Use Plan (MIC, June 2003) and the Town of Oakland Land Use Plan
(NWRPC, January 2002). Douglas County developed an advisory land use plan in 1999 which was never
formally adopted.
Table 7.1: Inventory of Existing Plans of Overlapping Jurisdictions
State of Wisconsin

Author

Year

Wisconsin Bicycle Transportation Plan 2020
Wisconsin State Highway Plan 2020
Wisconsin State Airport System Plan 2020
State Recreational Trails Network Plan
Midwest Regional Rail System
Wisconsin Pedestrian Plan
Translink 21
Brule River State Forest Master Plan
Statewide Comprehensive Outdoor Recreation Plan 2000‐2005
State of Wisconsin Hazard Mitigation Plan
Wisconsin Historic Preservation Plan; 2006–2015
St. Louis River Area of Concern Remedial Action Plan
Douglas County
Douglas County Forest Comprehensive Land Use Plan 2006‐2020
Douglas County Hazard Mitigation Plan
Douglas County Outdoor Recreation Plan
Lake Superior Lakewide Management Plan
Douglas County Land and Water Resource Management Plan
Metropolitan Interstate Council (MPO communities only)
Access and Mobility for People and Freight 2030
Duluth‐Superior Tourism and Transportation Plan
TSM Assessment of MIC Roadways in Wisconsin
Duluth‐Superior Metropolitan Pedestrian Plan
2008‐2011 Superior Metropolitan Area TIP

WisDOT
WisDOT
WisDOT
WisDOT
WisDOT
WisDOT
WisDOT
WDNR
WDNR
WEM
WHS
WDNR,MPCA

1998
2000
2000
2001
2000
2001
1994
2003
2000
2001
2005
1992

County
County
County
LSBP
County

2008
2004
2003
2004
2005

MIC
MIC
MIC
MIC
MIC

2005
1999
2007
1999
2007
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Plans of Adjoining Jurisdictions
Existing countywide plans are in place in the neighboring counties of Bayfield (WI), Burnett (WI), Pine
(MN), Carlton (MN) and St. Louis (MN). Several adjoining local units of government have also adopted
comprehensive or land use plans. Bayfield and Burnett Counties received Wisconsin Department of
Administration Comprehensive Planning Grants in 2008. Plan development is currently underway in
both counties with completion anticipated prior to January 1, 2010. Jurisdictions adjoining the Town of
Hawthorne currently engaged in comprehensive planning efforts include the Towns of Amnicon,
Oakland, and Bennett.
Table 7.2: Inventory of Existing Plans of Adjoining Jurisdictions
Counties

Year

Type

Bayfield County, Wisconsin
Washburn County, Wisconsin 2
Burnett County, Wisconsin
Pine County, Minnesota
Carlton County, Minnesota
St. Louis County, Minnesota 3
Towns
Town of Hughes, Bayfield County
Town of Barnes, Bayfield County
Town of Frog Creek, Washburn County2
Town of Minong, Washburn County2
Town of Blaine, Burnett County
Cities
City of Duluth, St. Louis County

2003
‐
1998
1993
2001
2000
Year
2003
2006
‐
‐
2005
Year
2006

Land Use
Land Use
Land Use
Land Use
Comprehensive
Comprehensive
Type
Land Use
Comprehensive
Comprehensive
Comprehensive
Comprehensive
Type
Comprehensive

Plan Consistency
The plans of adjoining and overlapping jurisdictions were reviewed as part of this planning process. Of
greatest concern are boundary areas where there is the potential for incompatible abutting land uses.
No known or potential conflicts have been identified. As plans are updated or amended, Douglas County
and adjoining governmental units must continue to coordinate and share information to reduce the
potential for future conflict.

2
3

Plan has not been formally adopted
Applicable sub‐plans include St. Louis County Water Plan and St. Louis Cloquet Whiteface Corridor Management Plan
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EXISTING AGREEMENTS
Existing and Potential Conflicts
During the planning process the county and
local governmental units have taken several
steps to reduce the potential for
intergovernmental conflict. Each jurisdiction
was engaged in parallel planning activities to
ensure that all entities were coordinating at
critical junctures in the process. Countywide
planning goals and polices were developed to
be as consistent with town desires (as
expressed in their comprehensive plans) as
possible.
One area of potential intergovernmental
conflict is annexation which involves the
transfer of territory from one jurisdiction to
another. Disputes between incorporated
jurisdictions and unincorporated towns can
arise when town lands are proposed to be
annexed, or transferred into the incorporated
community. Town involvement in the
annexation process is usually limited, unless the
annexation is contested in court. Annexation
can be perceived by an affected town as a
“hostile” taking of town lands and a loss of the
unit’s tax base. Perhaps the most effective way
to reduce intergovernmental conflict is to foster
open communication between adjacent
governmental units. A more formalized
approach to minimizing the potential for
conflict involves engagement in joint planning
activities or the implementation of
intergovernmental agreements between
adjoining jurisdictions.
Another form of potential conflict is land use
conflicts. These issues may arise when land use
in one area conflicts with use in an adjoining
area. Land use conflicts can result from the
sights, sounds, smells, or other activities
associated with a given use. This type of conflict
is most common in cases where residential land
use interfaces with agricultural use. In most of
these circumstances the conflict is usually

between a few adjoining landowners; as both
agricultural and residential uses are generally
considered “desirable” land uses by the
community as a whole. Land use conflicts can
also be safety and health issues. For example,
siting a development which generates heavy
commercial truck traffic, or a chemical plant, in
a predominantly residential area can create
safety concerns.
Another form of land use conflict arises when a
land use conflicts with the desires of the
broader community. For example, a proposed
pipeline or large‐scale landfill may be widely
opposed by the community as a whole. These
conflicts can sometimes be difficult to avoid
completely due to existing regulations and
because they may involve many independent
jurisdictions, or even an entire county. Reducing
the potential for land use conflict is best
accomplished by establishing clear growth and
development policies and by providing for a
thorough review of development proposals.
Plan policies should establish the framework for
evaluating future development proposals and
establish the criteria or performance standards
required.
Local plan commissions and the Douglas County
Planning Committee exercised great care to
ensure that future land use patterns are
spatially organized in a manner which minimizes
the potential for conflict. All governmental
units, including the county must continue to be
aware of changes in planning and development
requirements of governmental units within the
county. It is important that any plan updates,
policy amendments, map revisions, or changes
to development requirements or procedures,
be relayed to all other governmental units in
the county.
No major areas of conflict were identified
during the Town of Hawthorne planning
process, and the town has a positive working
relationship with adjoining communities. In the
future, the Town of Hawthorne will work with
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its neighboring communities and with Douglas
County to avoid and/or minimize conflicts.
Process for Resolving Conflicts
Should intergovernmental conflict arise in the
future, it will be important to have a systematic
process in place to resolve these disputes in a
manner that is efficient, respectful and mutually
beneficial. The conflict resolution process
outlined below is intended to provide a low‐
cost, flexible approach to resolving planning
disputes between governmental entities. If
implemented, this process should not
supersede local processes established for
conflict resolution and is not intended to be
used by parties dissatisfied with the appropriate
application of local rules and regulations within
their jurisdiction.
Option 1: Open Discussion
Communication and open discussion between
parties involved in a dispute will be the first
action taken to resolve conflicts by reaching
consensus. Oftentimes, open dialog and debate
between affected parties will be sufficient to
resolve intergovernmental conflicts. Affected
communities could hold joint meetings to
discuss the issue and to present each
community’s perspective and concerns.
Option 2: Negotiation Techniques
If parties cannot reach consensus through
discussion and debate it may be necessary to
utilize facilitation or mediation techniques
involving the use of a neutral third‐party as a
facilitator or mediator.
• Facilitation – A conflict resolution method
which involves use of a neutral third party to act
as a facilitator in discussions between
disputants. The facilitator’s role is normally
limited to providing a forum for the parties to
interact directly, including the enforcement of
very basic rules of communication during
discussions and negotiations.

• Mediation – A form of a conflict resolution in
which the parties bring their dispute to a
neutral third party, who helps them agree on a
settlement.
Option 3: Litigation
If discussion and negotiation techniques fail to
achieve a resolution to the dispute, the process
will move to litigation. This process involves the
use of the court system to resolve disputes.
While many cases are settled in pre‐trial
proceedings, this alternative can be very time‐
consuming and expensive for all parties
involved.
IMPLEMENTATION TOOLS
Cooperative Planning
Sharing Plans with Other Jurisdictions
Under Wisconsin’s Comprehensive Planning
Law, communities are required to submit their
plans to adjoining jurisdictions, Wisconsin Land
Council, local Regional Planning Commission
and local libraries. Counties are also required to
provide copies of the county plan to each
jurisdiction in the county. Municipalities should
also consider sharing their plans with other
jurisdictions affecting their community. For
example communities with state parks or state
forestlands should consider sending copies of
their plans to the local management offices.
Following completion of the Town of
Hawthorne Comprehensive Plan, copies were
submitted to each of the adjoining
municipalities.
Meeting with Adjoining Jurisdictions
Meeting with adjoining jurisdictions allows for
sharing of information and fosters the
development of positive intergovernmental
relationships. Communities which have opened
a dialog are much more likely to recognize and
understand each other’s concerns and issues.
Communication between municipalities may
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also help reduce, or even eliminate future
intergovernmental conflict.
COOPERATING WITH SERVICES
Trading Services
Municipalities can agree to cooperatively
exchange services, equipment or labor. Some
towns in Douglas County already exchange
services such as snowplowing and road
maintenance on an informal basis.
Renting Equipment from Neighboring
Communities
Communities could potentially save money by
renting equipment to, or from, neighboring
communities and other governmental units.
Renting equipment can make sense for both
communities ‐ the community renting gets the
use of the equipment without having to buy it,
and the community renting out earns income
from the equipment rather than having it sit
idle.
Contracting
Municipalities could contract with another
community or jurisdiction to provide a service.
For example, a town could contract with an
adjacent city or village for fire or police
protection services. Some communities in
Douglas County currently do contract with
other municipalities for emergency services.
Sharing of Municipal Staff
Local governmental units could agree to share
staff, including municipal employees and
independently contracted professionals. Pooling
resources to hire contracted staff, such as
assessors, may result in lower costs for each
municipality. Some staff sharing is currently
occurring between governmental units in
Douglas County.

Consolidation of Services
Governmental units could agree to the
consolidation of services or functions directly
related to delivery of governmental services.
Consolidating services is frequently done to
provide fire protection service. Douglas County
could also consider the consolidation of services
with adjacent counties through
intergovernmental agreements. County‐to‐
county consolidation could involve services such
as road maintenance, social services,
emergency services or other areas that overlap
boundaries. The consolidation of services
allows for an economy of scale which may make
a particular service affordable when it might
otherwise have been unaffordable or
inefficient.
Joint use of Facilities
Communities could share the use of municipal
facilities including municipal buildings, garages
and other maintenance facilities, libraries, parks
and recycling facilities. The facilities could be
jointly owned or one municipality could rent
from the other. Douglas County is currently
sharing use of municipal facilities with the City
of Superior. Local examples of facility sharing
include a joint recycling facility operated by the
Village and Town of Solon Springs and a joint
waste transfer station operated by the Towns of
Gordon and Wascott.
Creating a Special Purpose District
Special purpose districts (SDPs) are political
subdivisions created to provide a particular
service or solve a specific issue. Like
municipalities, special purpose districts are
separate and legally independent entities, and
have their own governing bodies, boundaries,
ordinances, and revenue generating authority.
Examples of special purpose districts include
sanitary districts, lake districts, and drainage
districts. SPDs may be most effective in
addressing multi‐jurisdictional issues which may
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be addressed most effectively by a body whose
regional focus is broader than that of individual
units of government. Examples of the kinds of
services SPD’s could provide sewer and water,
transportation, utilities, stormwater
management, lake protection, solid waste,
recycling and energy. In Douglas County,
existing special purpose districts include,













Examples of rules and ordinances which require
intergovernmental cooperation include:











Maple School District
Solon Springs School District
Superior School District
Wisconsin Indianhead Technical College
District
Lake Minnesuing Sanitary District
Brule Sanitary District #1
Gordon Sanitary District #1
Lake Minnesuing Sanitary District
Amnicon‐Dowling Lake Management
and Rehab Dist
Parkland Sanitary District #1
Upper St. Croix Lake Sanitary District
Manitou Falls Sanitary District








General zoning ordinances
Land division ordinances
Building permits
Municipal violations such as speeding,
parking, and stray animals
Lake management ordinances
Official maps
Certified survey maps
Impact fees
Non‐metallic mining ordinances
Shoreland, wetland, and floodplain
ordinances
Airport zoning ordinances
Agricultural preservation ordinances
Erosion control and construction site
ordinances
Sanitary sewer/private septic system
ordinances
Drainage district rules
Stormwater management ordinances

Joint Purchase of Supplies and Equipment

Zoning

Municipalities could agree with other
jurisdictions to jointly purchase equipment and
supplies. This may be of particular benefit to
the towns whose major annual expenditures
are for road maintenance. One disadvantage to
joint purchasing is that equipment is shared and
may not be available when needed.

Douglas County is responsible for the
administration and enforcement of the zoning
ordinance within the 16 unincorporated towns.
The incorporated units (villages, City of
Superior) are responsible for enforcement and
administration of their zoning ordinances within
their municipal boundaries. In Wisconsin,
villages and cities also have extraterritorial
zoning authority4 which allows them to develop
zoning for extraterritorial areas. In Douglas
County, the extraterritorial area for the villages
extends 1 ½ miles from the village’s corporate
limits. The City of Superior’s extraterritorial
area extends for 3 miles beyond the city’s
corporate limits. Currently, none of the
incorporated units in Douglas County exercise
extraterritorial zoning authority.

Cooperating with Regulations
Different jurisdictions create and administer
laws and regulations. Counties and local units of
government have ordinances while the state
has administrative rules. Regulations may vary
from community to community and the
requirements within one community may
directly impact neighboring communities.
Because rules and regulations play an important
role in successful implementation of the
comprehensive plan, it is essential that
communities cooperate to ensure consistency.

It is important that communities which exercise
general zoning authority coordinate zoning
4

62.23(7a), Wis. Statutes
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activities with those of neighboring jurisdictions
and with Douglas County to ensure
compatibility of uses, especially along municipal
boundaries. This would also apply to
jurisdictions outside of Douglas County which
share a common border with Douglas County
communities. Mechanisms to ensure
consistency include providing notices and
review of proposed zoning actions and holding
joint meetings as previously discussed in this
chapter. By exchanging zoning and
development proposals and offering an
opportunity for neighboring jurisdictions to
review and to provide comments, potential
incompatibilities can be avoided. Local units of
government within Douglas County could also
coordinate with municipalities in adjoining
counties to initiate a notice and review process.

be involved in the land division process.
However, unlike general zoning, the rules and
regulations of several jurisdictions may apply to
the same parcel of land. For example, a
proposed project in a rural area could be
subject to a countywide land division ordinance
and the local town land division ordinance. If
the proposal was located within the
extraterritorial area of a city or village, those
jurisdictions could also exercise their statutory
extraterritorial plat review authority. In this
case, the most restrictive requirements would
apply to the proposed land division.
If towns elect to develop their own land
division ordinances, this process should be
coordinated with adjoining jurisdictions.
Development of ordinances concurrently would
allow towns to share ideas, resources and
ordinance language. Local units could also
collaborate to share the expenses of ordinance
administration and enforcement. Towns could
also enter into intergovernmental agreements
with neighboring jurisdictions with
extraterritorial plat review authority. Such
agreements could call for the waiver of review
authority on behalf of the city or village in
exchange for something else.

Land Division Ordinances
Douglas County is responsible for
administration and enforcement of land division
(subdivision) ordinances within the 16
unincorporated towns. The City of Superior has
a subdivision ordinance which applies to lands
within the city’s corporate limits. None of the
villages have land division ordinances. Like
general zoning, many different jurisdictions may

Table 7.3: Jurisdictions Having Authority to Approve Subdivision Plats
Review Authority

Plat Location
City or Village

City
Council or
Village
Board

County
Planning or
Zoning
Agency

Wisconsin
Department of
Administration

Wisconsin
Department of
Transportation

Wisconsin
Department
of Commerce

X

X

X**

X***

X

X

X

X**

X***

X

X

X

X**

X***

X

Town
Town within an
Extraterritorial
Plat Approval
Jurisdiction

Town
Board

X

Source: A Guide to Preparing the Intergovernmental Cooperation Element of a Local Comprehensive Plan. Wisconsin Department of
Administration
**‐if plat abuts a State Trunk Highway, Interstate Highway or connecting highway.
***‐ If plat is served with private septic systems. Currently, the WI Dept. of Commerce delegates review authority to the County.
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OFFICIAL MAPPING
Official maps map are adopted by ordinance or
resolution and depict existing and planned
streets, highways, historic districts, parkways,
parks, playgrounds, railroad rights of way,
waterways and public transit facilities. An
official map reserves lands for future public
uses. Cities, villages and towns which have
adopted village powers have the authority to
develop an official map. Official maps ensure
that future land use decisions will remain
compliant with the comprehensive plan. County
official mapping powers are limited to highway‐
width maps showing the location and width of
existing or planned roads.
Official mapping is one of the tools available to
implement the comprehensive plan. Because
official maps of several jurisdictions may apply
to the same area, is important that
communities and the county coordinate on
future map development.
Cooperating with Boundaries
Annexation

communities could also work collaboratively to
identify mutually‐agreeable annexation
standards that must be met before an
annexation is approved. Annexation standards
should be formalized through an
intergovernmental agreement between
jurisdictions.
Detachment
Detachment is the process by which territory is
detached from one jurisdiction and transferred
to another. Detachment may involve the
transfer of lands between cities and villages or
between cities/villages and unincorporated
towns. While rarely used, detachment can be
used to resolve boundary disputes,
reconfiguration of irregular municipal
boundaries to improve service distribution or as
a tool to implement a land exchange between
communities. The land exchange option could
apply to situations where a city or village is
allowed to expand into a town through
annexation in exchange for other city or village
lands being transferred to the town through
detachment.
Incorporation

Cities and villages have the power to annex
lands within their extraterritorial boundaries.
The power to extend municipal boundaries into
adjacent unincorporated land allows a
community to control development on its
periphery, therefore, minimizing land use
conflicts. As an alternative to annexation, an
unincorporated area may incorporate as a city
or village, provided the unincorporated area
meets certain statutory criteria.
As discussed previously in this chapter,
annexation is often a catalyst for
intergovernmental disputes. Because cities and
villages cannot initiate annexation proceedings,
they can be a planning challenge. Cities and
villages should work cooperatively with
adjoining towns to identify potential growth
areas within the extraterritorial area. These

Incorporation is the process of creating a new
village or city from unincorporated territory.
Incorporation proceedings are driven by
residents and landowners within the
unincorporated area, although a town may
initiate or support a petition. Petitions for
incorporation must be approved by a circuit
court to ensure consistency with Wisconsin law
(66.0207 Wis. Stats). The Incorporation Review
Board (IRB) advises the circuit court on whether
petitions should be granted, dismissed, or re‐
submitted with altered boundaries. The
Board is also responsible for prescribing and
collecting an incorporation review fee. Petitions
for incorporation must also have the approval
of the electorate through a referendum vote.
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CONSOLIDATION
Consolidation is the process by which a town, village, or city joins together with another town, village, or
city to form one jurisdiction. Consolidation requires that communities be contiguous and each
community must pass an ordinance describing the terms of the consolidation. The electorate from each
community must also vote to approve the consolidation. If a town is consolidating with a city or village,
approval by the circuit court and by Municipal Boundary Review (MBR) office is also required.

Table 7.4: Distinguishing between Intergovernmental Agreement Types
General
Agreements

Stipulations and
Orders

Revenue Sharing
Agreements

Cooperative
Boundary
Agreements
Boundaries, services,
revenue sharing
Yes, period fixed by
participants (10 years
or longer with MBR
approval)
Yes
Yes

Used for

Services

Boundaries

Revenue sharing

Binding with
boundaries?

No

Notice required?
Public Hearing
Required?
Referendum?

No
No

Yes, as long as any
party is willing to
seek enforcement of
the agreement.
Yes
No

Yes, period fixed
by participants
(10 year
minimum)
Yes
Yes

No

Binding referendum
possible

Advisory referendum
possible

Who Decides?

Participating
municipalities

Who Reviews or
Comments?

Participating
municipalities

Municipalities
involved in lawsuit,
judge, area residents
Municipalities
involved in lawsuit,
judge, area residents

Advisory
referendum
possible
Participating
municipalities
Participating
municipalities,
residents

Participating
municipalities, MBR,
area jurisdictions,
state agencies, RPC,
County, Residents

Participating
municipalities, MBR

Source: A Guide to Preparing the Intergovernmental Cooperation Element of a Local Comprehensive Plan.
Wisconsin Department of Administration
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INTERGOVERNMENTAL AGREEMENTS
Intergovernmental agreements are the most
common type of formal agreements between
governmental units. Intergovernmental
agreements can be used in many different
situations including the sharing of public
services such as police or fire services, revenue
sharing, establishing boundaries, and land use
within boundary areas.

There are four types of intergovernmental
agreements; general agreements, stipulations
and orders, revenue sharing agreements and
cooperative boundary agreements.
General agreements 5 involve a contract
between governmental units to establish
boundaries or other shared services.
Boundaries are set and the parties either
commit to maintain them or to allow growth to
some ultimate boundary. General agreements
may also contain provisions for revenue
sharing. The Town of Hawthorne is not party to
any general agreement.

Cooperative Boundary Agreements 8 are the
most comprehensive formal boundary
agreements. These agreements are typically
used to resolve boundary, service and land use
issues between adjoining units of government.
There is a detailed and multi‐layered process for
implementation, which includes the preparation
of a cooperative plan that clearly describes the
public services, facilities, and infrastructure that
will be provided, the layout of neighborhoods,
the boundary changes agreed to, conditions,
and the duration of the agreement (at least 10
years). Cooperative Boundary Agreements also
require a public hearing and approval by the
Wisconsin Department of Administration
(Municipal Boundary Review). The Town of
Hawthorne is not party to any cooperative
boundary agreement.

Stipulations and Orders 6 allow adjacent
governmental units to resolve boundary
disputes. Under the statutes, litigants are
provided an opportunity to settle their lawsuit
by entering into a written Stipulation and Order
that is subject to approval by a judge. Residents
can petition to have a binding referendum to
vote to approve or reject the stipulation order.
The Town of Hawthorne is not party to a
stipulation and order.
Revenue Sharing Agreements 7 allow adjacent
municipalities to share taxes and fees. The
Town of Hawthorne is not party to any revenue
sharing agreements.

5

66.0301 Wisconsin Statutes
66.0225 Wisconsin Statutes
7
66.0305 Wisconsin Statutes
6

8

66.0307 Wisconsin Statutes
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